

United States Government Accountability Office Washington, DC 20548

January 12, 2007

The Honorable Joseph I. Lieberman Chairman Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs United States Senate

The Honorable Susan M. Collins Ranking Member Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs United States Senate

Subject: Response to a post hearing question related to GAO's December 6, 2006 testimony on continued findings of fraud, waste, and abuse associated with Hurricanes Katrina and Rita relief efforts.

Dear Chairman Lieberman and Ranking Member Collins:

On December 6, 2006, I testified before your committee on the results of our audit and investigation of hurricanes Katrina and Rita disaster relief efforts. This letter provides our response to your supplemental question for the record. Your question and our response follows.

## Question

Your testimony indicates that FEMA distributed \$20 million under the Individuals and Household Program to individuals who claimed damages for both Hurricane Katrina and Hurricane Rita. Some press reports have jumped to the conclusion that all of the \$20 million was improperly paid. I want to be clear about the facts of your investigation because in some instances FEMA's regulations and policies do permit separate payments for damages resulting from separate disasters. Is it your conclusion that the *entire* \$20 million was paid improperly or is the \$20 million the amount that *potentially* was paid improperly? Did you investigate each payment comprising the total \$20 million?

## Response

In December, we testified that about 7,600 individuals submitted duplicate registrations for disaster relief using the same social security numbers and damaged property addresses—once for Hurricane Katrina and once for Hurricane Rita. Through data mining we identified that FEMA paid those individuals nearly \$20 million in potentially improper and/or fraudulent payments based on duplicate registrations for the same damaged address.

We did not conduct investigations of all payments associated with the approximately 7,600 individuals who submitted disaster relief registrations for both hurricanes. Such investigations would be necessary to determine the extent to which the apparent duplicate payments identified through our data mining represented potentially improper and or fraudulent payments. However, we did select 12 registrations made by 6 individuals for further investigations. Based on those investigations we found that FEMA made duplicate payments to all 6 individuals for damage to the same residence for both hurricanes. For example, in one case the same individual received two payments of \$10,500 each to replace the same house, once for Hurricane Katrina and once for Hurricane Rita.

It is important to note that our estimate of potentially improper and/or fraudulent assistance payments associated with hurricanes Katrina and Rita is likely understated because it included only those registrations containing the same social security number and damaged address. Our \$20 million estimate would be understated to the extent to which there are any duplicate payments made to members of the same household using different social security numbers. According to FEMA, in most cases, payments made as a result of these registrations would also be duplicate—and therefore potentially improper and/or fraudulent—because their policy states households are entitled to one payment for the same damage and/or need. Finally, as we stated in December, the problems we identified in our December testimony, and those that we identified in our earlier testimonies, further emphasize the need for FEMA to put preventive controls in place to minimize fraudulent and improper payments, and to reduce the need for collection actions after the fact.

If you have any further questions or would like to discuss our response, please contact me at (202) 512-7455, or <a href="https://kutzg@gao.gov">kutzg@gao.gov</a>.

regory

Managing Director

Forensic Audits and Special Investigations

(192242)

GAO's Mission	The Government Accountability Office, the audit, evaluation and investigative arm of Congress, exists to support Congress in meeting its constitutional responsibilities and to help improve the performance and accountability of the federal government for the American people. GAO examines the use of public funds; evaluates federal programs and policies; and provides analyses, recommendations, and other assistance to help Congress make informed oversight, policy, and funding decisions. GAO's commitment to good government is reflected in its core values of accountability, integrity, and reliability.
Obtaining Copies of GAO Reports and Testimony	The fastest and easiest way to obtain copies of GAO documents at no cost is through GAO's Web site (www.gao.gov). Each weekday, GAO posts newly released reports, testimony, and correspondence on its Web site. To have GAO e-mail you a list of newly posted products every afternoon, go to www.gao.gov and select "Subscribe to Updates."
Order by Mail or Phone	The first copy of each printed report is free. Additional copies are \$2 each. A check or money order should be made out to the Superintendent of Documents. GAO also accepts VISA and Mastercard. Orders for 100 or more copies mailed to a single address are discounted 25 percent. Orders should be sent to:
	U.S. Government Accountability Office 441 G Street NW, Room LM Washington, D.C. 20548
	To order by Phone: Voice: (202) 512-6000 TDD: (202) 512-2537 Fax: (202) 512-6061
To Report Fraud,	Contact:
Waste, and Abuse in Federal Programs	Web site: www.gao.gov/fraudnet/fraudnet.htm E-mail: fraudnet@gao.gov Automated answering system: (800) 424-5454 or (202) 512-7470
Congressional Relations	Gloria Jarmon, Managing Director, JarmonG@gao.gov (202) 512-4400 U.S. Government Accountability Office, 441 G Street NW, Room 7125 Washington, D.C. 20548
Public Affairs	Paul Anderson, Managing Director, AndersonP1@gao.gov (202) 512-4800 U.S. Government Accountability Office, 441 G Street NW, Room 7149 Washington, D.C. 20548

This is a work of the U.S. government and is not subject to copyright protection in the
United States. It may be reproduced and distributed in its entirety without further permission from GAO. However, because this work may contain copyrighted images or other material, permission from the copyright holder may be necessary if you wish to reproduce this material separately.